
ALBERT LEA PORT AUTHORITY
MINUTES
January 4, 2017- 7:30 a.m.
Regular Meeting
Albert Lea Business Development Center

	CALL TO ORDER & NOTATION OF ROLL 
The Regular Meeting of the Albert Lea Port Authority was called to order on Wednesday January 4, 2017 at 7:30 a.m. by President Heinemann. Roll was noted by the Board Secretary.

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Vern Rasmussen, Jr., Al Brooks, Nate Jansen, Ginny Larson, Mark Heinemann, and Sarah Hensley

COMMISSIONERS ABSENT: Mike Moore

EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS PRESENT: Chad Adams, City of Albert Lea representative; Mike Lee, Freeborn County representative

EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS ABSENT: Randy Kehr, business community representative

STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT: Ryan Nolander, Executive Director; Noelle Hagen, Small Business & Marketing Manager; Jillayne Raetz, Board Secretary

STAFF MEMBERS ABSENT: None

GUESTS: Brian Skogheim – FMCS; Rich Murray – City Councilor

ELECTION OF OFFICERS FOR 2017
a. President: Mark Heinemann
b. Vice President: Vern Rasmussen Jr. 
c. Treasurer: Mike Moore
Commissioner Jansen made a motion to approve the slate as presented, seconded by Commissioner Larson. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.

APPOINTMENT OF OFFICERS FOR 2017 
a. Board Secretary: Jillayne Raetz
b. Assistant Treasurer: Mardy Oyer (Hammer Dieser Mangskau)
Commissioner Rasmussen made a motion to approve as presented, seconded by Commissioner Larson. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.

APPOINTMENT OF EX-OFFICIO BOARD MEMBERS FOR 2017
a. City Representative: Chad Adams
b. County Representative: Mike Lee
c. Business Community Representative: Randy Kehr
Commissioner Rasmussen made a motion to approve as presented, seconded by Commissioner Jansen. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM DECEMBER 7, 2016 MEETING 
The minutes from the December 7, 2016 meeting were reviewed. Commissioner Rasmussen made a motion to approve the minutes as presented, seconded by Commissioner Jansen. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.  

	RESOLUTION PA-17-01 AUTHORIZING PAYMENT OF CLAIMS
The claims were presented for review. Executive Director Nolander noted that it was a bigger month then normal due to the final payments for the South #1 roof project. Commissioner Rasmussen made a motion to accept the claims as presented in the amount of $60,189.76, seconded by Commissioner Jansen. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.  

RESOLUTION PA-17-02 DESIGNATING DEPOSITORIES AND SIGNATORIES FOR WITHDRAWAL OF FUNDS
a. Depositories: Farmers State Bank, Home Federal Bank, Produce State Bank, Security Bank MN, US Bank, Wells Fargo Bank, Wells Federal Bank and 4M Fund
b. Signatories: President, Treasurer and Executive Director, 
Commissioner Jansen made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Rasmussen. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.  

RESOLUTION PA-17-03 SETTING MEETING DATES, TIMES AND LOCATION FOR THE PORT AUTHORITY
a. First Wednesday of the month at 7:30 a.m. to be held at 2610 Y.H. Hanson Avenue
Commissioner Rasmussen made a motion to approve as presented, seconded by Commissioner Larson. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.

RESOLUTION PA-17-04 AUTHORIZING ROUTINE CLAIMS TO BE PAID MID-MONTH
Executive Director Nolander explained that this is a resolution that we pass every year to allow staff to pay bills both mid-month and at the end of the month to avoid due date and late fee issues. Commissioner Jansen made a motion to approve as presented, seconded by Commissioner Larson. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.

RESOLUTION PA-17-05 RULES FOR ADDRESSING THE PORT AUTHORITY/RULES OF DECORUM
The rules were included in the packet. Commissioner Jansen made a motion to approve as presented, seconded by Commissioner Rasmussen. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.

	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
· Fountain Industries
· They announced last week that they will be closing their Albert Lea location June 1st and will be moving the operation to Shakopee, effecting around 20 employees. Executive Director Nolander spoke with Fountain’s President/CEO/Owner Bill Dey about the situation. He feels they need to move to the cities to be closer to their market and that this is a business decision that they needed to make to be successful. He did say that they offered all the employees positions with the company in Shakopee, but it doesn’t sound like many of the employees will be taking that offer. With the amount of jobs available in Albert Lea there won’t be a problem absorbing these employees into other companies. A few of the local manufacturers are aware of the situation and are working with Workforce Development on putting together a job fair for the employees. Nolander did ask Bill Dey is there were any issues with Albert Lea and he said no, it was just a business decision they had to make. Nolander also spoke with the owner of the building, Carol Sundet-Meeker, about filling the building with a new opportunity. The lease does go through the end of May and they would prefer to continue to lease the space if possible. Staff will work with them on marketing the space through the website and contacts.
· Project T Wave
· Executive Director sent an update to the board via email that stated that Albert Lea made the first cut. There are still 5 communities in MN and 4 have been eliminated around the Rochester area. Nolander will pass along information as he knows more.
· ZRB Expansion Project 
· Executive Director Nolander continues to work with Don Savelkoul, the rest of ALEDA’s team, and ZRB on the project. Currently working on finalizing the Letter of Intent between the Port and ZRB, the survey work, and the phase 1 report. Once the LOI is signed Tim from ZRT will move forward with the design specs with the plan to advertise for bid the end of February or early March and have the bid opening March 31st. Nolander is also working on financing with Farmers State Bank and Kennedy and Graven since it needs to be a bond issue and they were part of the process for the ALEDA spec building. This is a very complicated project, with many moving parts, but it will be a good deal for all the parties involved. 
· Chadwick Property
· John Chadwick and Erin Larson from Shafer Richardson recently came to town and met with Executive Director Nolander, Assistant City Manager Jerry Gabrielatos and City Engineer Steve Jahnke to discuss John’s property near Home Depot. Erin has experience in retail recruitment and is talking to potential companies trying to get some activity on John’s property. It was a good discussion and they are going to get us their latest site plan and marketing materials for us to add to the property search on our website. 
· Carpenter Building
· Executive Director Nolander has been in communication with Dan from Carpenter about a sale price. Their lease expires 12/31/2017 so they are interested in a potential sale price and rent options. Dan was going to pass along the pricing to management and get back to Nolander. 
· Enderes Property Closing
· NATC is working on the title work. Hoping to close on the sale to Ventura Foods by the end of January. 
· Steater Lease
· They did confirm that they need the vacant space in South #1 and are reviewing the lease. Once the lease is signed they would like to take possession January 16th.
· Collaboration & Education
· Workforce Project 
· Jerry Gabrielatos and Jean Eaton are working on the college side of this program. They are laying out a website to talk about internships and mentorships that they can point employers to in order to give them more information about the program. Also, it can be used to help promote the program to more of the regional colleges that we would like to add to the program in the future. 4 or 5 businesses did respond to our inquiry that they were interested in providing internships. 
· Riverland’s Legislative Breakfast
· Executive Director Nolander, City Manager Chad Adams, and Chamber Director Randy Kehr spoke at Riverland’s legislative breakfast. Regional senate and house members attended. Riverland was pitching the bonding bill and it provided Nolander with a platform to talk about economic development programs. 

	EX-OFFICIO UPDATE
Freeborn County – Mike Lee, Freeborn County Representative
· The patrol officer’s contract was approved.
· The elected official’s salaries were approved.
· They set the levy at $21M which is a 1.90% increase. Also approved the budget for 2017.
· Invenergy did a presentation at the Dec. 28th workshop. They are the company working on a wind farm east of Glenville.
· The board is meeting with Senator Sparks and Representative Bennet this Friday.
· Commissioner Nelson was appointed board chair for 2017.

City of Albert Lea – Chad Adams, City of Albert Lea Representative
· At the last council meeting the council approved the new housing tax abatement program.
· Schrom Construction is looking at adding 18 more units to the Wedgewood market rate rental housing project. 
· The Ramsey School housing project continues to move forward.
· The Regional housing summit is set for Feb 20th in Rochester.
· The South Broadway facade program was approved.
· The Small Cities Program continues to move forward with at least 12 applicants so far. Dollars can be used for both residential and businesses. 
· The council approved a 1.29% levy increase, all for debt service. The tax base increased by 3%.
· Adams met with Cohen-Esrey and MN Housing about the Freeborn Bank Building project. There was concern that not all the points were counted for the tax credit application. The council will continue to discuss the FBB project and is currently leaning towards sending out a new RFP.

Chamber of Commerce – Randy Kehr, business community representative
· Absent

	COMMISSIONER/OTHER ITEMS
· Commissioner Rasmussen
· With the council having 3 new members he has been looking at some changes for the council board appointments. He met with councilor Brooks and Brooks has decided that he would step down from the Port Authority board to allow Rasmussen to appoint councilor Murray to the Port board. Everybody thanked Brooks for his time and service to this board and expressed their appreciation for all that he has done.

	ADJOURNMENT
Commissioner Brooks made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Jansen.  The motion carried 6 in favor, 0 opposed. The meeting adjourned at 8:10 a.m.  
			

Filed and attested January 4, 2017.
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